
We set up this research trial to find out whether a brief type of therapy, psychodynamic-
interpersonal therapy (PIT) helps people who attend an emergency department (ED) after an 
episode of self-harm, over and above NHS standard care. We were interested in finding out 
whether PIT helps people reduce future self-harm, attendance at hospital and improves mental 
health and quality of life.  

Intentional non-fatal self-harm usually involves taking an overdose of tablets, cutting or burning. 
People who self-harm are emotionally distressed and have a high risk of ending their lives. 
Nearly 9 out of 10 episodes of self-harm are triggered by relationship problems. Most people 
who attend hospital following self-harm are not offered any psychological therapy. SafePIT 
involves 4 weekly sessions of one-to-one therapy and is intended for people who have three or 
fewer prior episodes of self-harm. People who self-harm more frequently require a more 
intensive treatment. Standard care involves a full psychosocial assessment and a care plan.  

We planned that mental health nurses who work in EDs and assess people who self-harm 
would approach people to see if they would be interested in taking part in the trial. A local 
researcher would then discuss the trial in more detail, with the interested person, and if they 
were suitable for the study, consent them to the study. We planned to involve 12 different EDs 
around England in the full trial and recruit 770 people. 

We started the trial in February 2022 just after the height of the OMICROM wave of the COVID-
19 pandemic. We found it extremely difficult to recruit people to the study due to a variety of 
factors, but the most important one was the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on clinical 
services and also research support services. It took us a long time to set up hospital sites. We 
had planned to open 6 in the first 12 months and although we achieved this, there were many 
delays. At the hospital sites, the mental health teams suffered from high rates of staff turnover 
and sickness absence. There was low morale and staff (both clinical and research) at times did 
not have the capacity to recruit people to the study.   

Despite our best efforts to overcome these problems, it became clear that we would not be able 
to complete the study and we agreed with the funders to close the trial after 12 months. In total 
we recruited 22 participants. It is not possible from the small number of people we recruited to 
make any judgements about the helpfulness of PIT for people who self-harm.  We hope that 
future research in this area will be able to learn from the difficulties that we encountered. 


